BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held in the Kingswood Parish Centre, Westbrook, on Wednesday 18 July 2007 at 7.30 pm
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Also present


Clerk to the Council – Julie Pickles




2 Parishioners
Councillor T Rogers-Smith took the Chair in the absence of Councillor E Coop 

C23
Apologies
Apologies had been received from Councillor E Coop, Councillor G Cross, Councillor P Hamel, Councillor M Jackson, Councillor T O’Neill Councillor P Wilde and Councillor J Guthrie.
C24
Community Policing / Community Issues  

It was noted that the Police were not in attendance at this meeting.

Play Area - Kingswood

Linda Johnson attended the meeting in her capacity as a local resident and Chair of the Butts Green Management Committee. Linda reported that her Committee and many local residents were opposed to the proposed children’s play area to be situated on the common, opposite to the Community Centre.
The Council noted that Linda viewed that this would just encourage anti social behaviour in the area and be a nuisance to local residents.
Councillor J Joyce advised Linda and her group to attend the Development Control meeting to forward their views to the Committee of the Borough Council.

Various Issues - Burtonwood

Karen Thornhill attended the meeting to forward her concerns with regard to the proposed skateboard park in Burtonwood, it was noted that she thought that from the original plans put forward, the current plans were becoming too diluted, targeting a much younger youth base.

The Clerk reported that Councillor O’Neill was to arrange a meeting of all the local agencies concerned over the next week and that Karen’s views would be forwarded.  
Karen made enquiries with regard to fencing the children’s play area off; the Clerk reported that she was in the process of seeking suitable quotations.

Karen also requested that the Parish Council look into the proposal of an alcohol free zone for Burtonwood. The Clerk reported that this had been done 2 years ago and at that time the problems lay with policing and enforcement and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk revisit this request   

C25
Minutes of the Meeting (20 June 2007)

Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting of 20 June 2007 be agreed and signed as a correct record 

C26
Matters Arising
C26.1Warrington West – Policing Zone (Minute Reference C16. Refers)


It was noted that the previous report of Police Constable L Broadstock stating that the incorporation of Bewsey, Whitecross and Dallam into the Warrington West Policing Zone was very premature and that this had not yet been decided upon, it was further noted that full consultation would be sought in regard to any proposed changes to policing areas.  

C26.2Police Community Speed Watch (Minute Reference C16. Refers)


Councillor A Jennings report that he had not been contacted by PC Broadstock and it was

Resolved that the Clerk contact PC Broadstock on his behalf 
C26.3Callands Road Repairs (Minute Reference C18.1 Refers)

Councillor A Jennings reported that a representative from the Borough Council had contacted him and a meeting had been scheduled.
C26.4Pavements – Aldridge Drive (Minute Reference C18.2 Refers)


The Clerk reported that she had received a reply from Mr. P Johnson of the Borough Council, stating that the foot works was not an inferior process.


Mr. Johnson’s correspondence viewed that it was laid to national standards as set out in the Specification for Highway Works and various British Standards for material and workmanship required and it was

Resolved that the Clerk reply to Mr. Johnson’s letter to inform him that the finish was not a flat surface, that local children were having difficulty walking, playing or riding their bicycles on it and local residents were having difficulties walking on it  

C26.5Vicarage – Clay Lane, Burtonwood (Minute Reference C22.1. Refers)


Councillor J Joyce reported that only half of the bushes had been cut back and it was


Resolved that the Clerk contact the Diocese to request that the remainder of bushes be cut back  
C26.6Embankment near Weymouth Road, Burtonwood (Minute Reference C22.2. Refers)


The Clerk reported on Mr. Fitzpatrick’s reply to her correspondence, it was noted that the Borough Council’s Street Scene department did not receive any additional resource or income to maintain newly developed sites, irrespective of an increase to workload or specialist machine requirements. 

Mr. Fitzpatrick had been informed by the Supervisor for the area that the embankment had until recently been cut by Street Services Staff using a hand mowing machine, however, given the extremely wet weather  conditions in May, June and July the embankment had been far too wet and slippery to continue the operation with this method.

It was further reported that once weather conditions allowed, it was the Borough Council’s intention to add the embankment to the side arm flail operational rota, the Committee noted that the side arm flail operation carried out by a contractor would be on a much reduced frequency to the grass cutting operation. Once side arm flailing has been completed the area will be treated with a growth retardant, it was noted that 3 or 4 treatments may be needed to significantly reduce the growth rate, and it was

Resolved that Councillor J Joyce and Councillor T O’Neill reply to Mr. Fitzpatrick’s correspondence       
C26.7Mini Roundabout - Gemini (Minute Reference C22.3 Refers)

Councillor K Burgess reported on the positive responses from local residents and shoppers to the newly implement roundabout.

C26.8Loose Cobbles – Asda (Minute Reference C22.6 Refers)

Councillor D Earl reported that he was still waiting for a reply from the maintenance company DZT.

C26.9Traffic Lights - Asda (Minute Reference C22.7 Refers)

Councillor D Orr reported his concerns with regard to the serious safety aspects to these newly installed traffic lights, 
· Local residents unhappy and complaining 

· Accidents had increased
· The lights have created more traffic jams

· Frustrated drivers had been seen jumping the lights  

· Vehicles had been u-turning in the middle of the road

Resolved that the Clerk request a site visit with a representative of the Borough Council

C27
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (20 July 2007)

The Clerk reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by Councillor T Rogers-Smith, Councillor B Long, Councillor T Cross and Councillor J Joyce    

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C27.1
Apologies
Apologies had been received from Councillor E Coop.

C27.2
Declaration of Interest 

Nil
C27.3
Applications for Grant/ Donations

Warrington Carers Centre 

Grant request for a charity event for Warrington Carers Centre £ 250

Recommended Grant £ 250

The Friends of St Philips 

Grant request to fund balloon race to commemorate schools 20th Birthday in September £350 

Recommended Grant £ 350

Community Support Officer – Mountain Bike

Recommended Grant £250





Deferred from last month pending outcome of future deployment area 

C27.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings)

Nil
C27.5
Accounts Requiring and Authorised for Payment 


K Tindall – Repair to Bridge / Chicken Wire 


£  207.07   


D Norris Landscaping 01/03/07 – 01/07/07 


£2250.00


WBC – By Election Fee Inv 846128180 



£3902.00


Small Job Agent – Removal of Redundant Pad 


£2250.00 


Protec Fire and Detection Inv 491319 



£    17.25


Gate Keeper Top Up to Wages 




£    22.09
Clerks Expenses June/July 2007 




£  352.43


Recommended by the Sub-Committee that all payments be made
C27.6
Kingwood Centre
The Clerk reported that she had received formal notification that Cotton Tails Day Nursery would no longer be hiring the Kingswood Centre from September.
The Clerk reported that the caretaker had not opened the Centre for Ballet lessons on Saturday 14 July as arranged, it was noted that the caretaker was on holiday and that the Clerk would investigate the matter on his return.

C27.7 Pavilion - Burtonwood

The Clerk reported that the redundant pad had been removed.
The Clerk reported that a vehicle had collided with the park railings and that she had scheduled a repair to be made. 

C27.8 Play Area / Inspection Reports

It was noted that the Clerk had received an inspection report from the Borough Council and that she had sent an order for completion of all works necessary to the Borough Council.
C27.9 Play Areas – Fencing Quotations
The Clerk reported that she had met with contractors to gain quotations to have the Parish play areas fenced off; she had received two but was awaiting the third. 
It was noted that quotations had been gained for the Pavilion area and Collins Green. 


Quotation 1 (DD)

Pavilion

£  7566 + vat


Collins Green
£  4003 + vat


Total


£11569 + vat


Quotation 2 (WS)


Pavilion

£  9746 + vat


Collins Green
£  5499 + vat


Total


£15245 + vat

Quotation 3 (BC)

Pavilion

£           + vat


Collins Green
£           + vat


Total


£           + vat

Resolved that the above be considered by the Sub-Committee upon receipt of the third and final quotation 
C27.10Fir Tree Lane Rugby Pitches

Nil

C27.11Any Other Business

Nil
C28
Report of the Planning Sub-Committee (20 June 2007)
Councillor D Earl reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by himself and Councillor J Higham and it was

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C28.1
Apologies

Apologies had been received from Councillor T O’Neill and Councillor G Cross.
C28.2
Declarations of Interest

Nil
C28.3
Documents Received

3 General Correspondence Items

2 Domestic Planning Applications


3 Non Domestic Planning Applications
0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

5 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

1 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

1 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representations

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

1 WBC Development Control Agenda
0 WBC Cat D Lists
4 Ward Lists

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 

C28.4
Planning Issues


Planning Application Ref. 2007/10862
Location – The Old Vicarage Nursing Home, Fir Tree Lane, Burtonwood, Warrington, WA5 4NN

Proposal – Proposed extension to nursing home to provide 20 additional rooms

Members of the Committee voiced their concerns regarding 
· The proximity to the Green Belt

· The proximity to the road

· Doubling the size of the Home

· Increase of traffic / entry – exit problems 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the application be objected to on the grounds of the above mentioned reasons
C29
Correspondence


The Clerk circulated the correspondence listed below:- 

1. Cheshire Community Council – Village Halls Forum Meeting 

2. Cheshire Police – On the Grapevine April 2007

3. Cheshire Police – On the Grapevine May 2007

4. WBC – WLDF – Draft Supplementary Planning Documents

5. Email – Brian Heywood – Policing Issues

6. Email – Cllr B Long – Asda Lights / Policing Issues 

7. Countryside Voice – Summer 2007

8. Free Play SMP

9. Clerks and Councils Direct

10. The Clerk

11. SLCC The Institute of Local Council Management

12. Urbanscape 2007/08

13. Warrington Borough Council – Europa Boulevard Mini Roundabout

14. Email – Kelly Family 

15. NALC – Cracking the Code

16. Warrington Borough Council – Flooding Clay Lane

17. Email – Kelly Family

18. Cheshire Rural View

19. Email – Police Forum

20. Warrington Borough Council – Resurfacing – Aldridge Road, Burtonwood

21. Cheshire Police – On the Grapevine June 2007
22. Warrington Borough Council – Embankment / Weymouth Drive
C29.1
Flooding Clay Lane, Burtonwood (Item No. 16 Refers)
The Clerk reported that that an additional carriageway gully pot had been installed and a separate drain would be put into the ditch which is intended to cope with the water running off the adjacent fields and it was 

Resolved that Clerk write to the Borough Council request information regarding the scheduling of the further works    

C30
Adoption of the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 

The Clerk reported that the Council had up to 1 October 2007 to adopt the New Code of Conduct.
It was noted that it was important to adopt the New Code of Conduct in its entire Model form, without amendment.

The Ten General Principles of Public Life    

The Ten General Principles are set out in the Relevant Authorities (General Principles) Order 2001; they are based on the Seven Principles of Public Life.

These Principles define the standards that Members should uphold, and serve as a reminder of the purpose of the Code of Conduct.


Selflessness

Members should serve only the Public interest and should never improperly confer an advantage or disadvantage on any person

Honesty and Integrity

Members should not place themselves in situations where their honesty and integrity may be questioned, should not behave improperly, and should on all occasions avoid the appearance of such behaviour.

Objectivity
Members should make decisions on merit, including when making appointments, awarding contracts or recommending individuals for rewards or benefits.

Accountability 
Members should be accountable to the public for their actions and the manner in which they carry out their responsibilities, and should co-operate fully and honestly with any scrutiny appropriate to their particular office.
Openness
Members should be as open as possible about their actions and those of their authority, and should be prepared to give reasons for their actions.

Personal Judgement
Members may take account of the views of others, including their political groups, but should reach their own conclusions on the issues before them and act in accordance with those conclusions.
Respect for Others

Members should promote equality by not discriminating unlawfully against any person, and by treating people with respect, regardless of their race, age, religion, gender, sexual orientation or disability. They should respect the impartiality and integrity of the authorities’ statutory officers and its other employees.
Duty to uphold the Law
Members should uphold the Law and, on all occasions, act in accordance with the trust that the public is entitled to place in them.
Stewardship 
Members should do what ever they are able to do to ensure that their authorities use their resources prudently, and in accordance with the law.

Leadership

Members should promote and support these principles by leadership, and by example, and should act in a way that secures or preserves public confidence.

Resolved that the Parish Council adopts the mandatory provisions of the New Code of Conduct with the inclusion of paragraph 12(2)

C31
Any Other Business

C31.1
Councillor J Joyce reported that an area covering a section of Green Lane was repeatedly flooding, it was noted that a representative of the Borough Councils Highway department had already inspected the area, but the outcome or the remedy was still unclear and it was


Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that the problem be remedied 

C31.2
Councillor A Jennings reported on the need for a Parish Council Newsletter. It was noted that this initiative had been broached before and the problems lay with costings and distribution.


Councillor K Burgess reported that he would be able to produce a draft issue for the next meeting of the Council and it was 



Resolved that the Clerk source basic costing figures 
C31.3 Councillor K Burgess reported that he had been contacted by a Pipe Band who wanted the use of the Pavilion as a practice area and it was


Resolved that the Pipe Band contact the Clerk


Councillor Burgess reported that an area to the side of the Co-op store in Burtonwood had become overgrown and it was

Resolved that the Clerk write to the Co-op to request that the area is maintained 

Councillor Burgess reported that he had contacted Mr. D McNaughton of the Forestry Commission regarding a horse gate and it was 


Resolved that the Clerk contact Mr. McNaughton regarding the matter


Councillor Burgess requested that the HGV Ban advance notice sign on the entrance to Clay Lane be made larger and it was 


Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that a new larger notice be erected

C31.4 The Committee noted that the Clerk would be on holiday from 19 – 29 September 2007.
C32.
Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered

C32.1 Risk Management
 
The meeting closed at 9.35 pm

     Signed as a true record………..……..…Councillor T Rogers-Smith          





                     (Deputy Chairman)
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